Good News for Neighborhood Traffic Woes

Traffic is one of the issues that comes up over and over at neighborhood meetings. Speeding and pedestrian safety are just a few of the ongoing concerns. Well, I have some good news to report. The City of Kirkland has hired a new Neighborhood Traffic Control Coordinator for the north half of Kirkland (the area north of NE 85th St. and Central Way). His name is Noel Schoneman, and you can reach him Wednesdays from 8am to noon, and all day Thursdays and Fridays, at 828-2238, or at NSchoneman@ci.kirkland.wa.us.

Noel says, “One of my tasks is to help the Highlands neighborhood with a neighborhood-wide traffic plan.” Noel will be attending our next neighborhood meeting, on Tuesday, March 30 (see below for more information about this meeting). He will explain how a traffic plan works, and seek volunteers for a Highlands Transportation Improvement Committee. 

One of the biggest complaints neighbors have is speeding. The speed limit in our neighborhood is 25 mph, yet the City data show that the average speed on 112th and 116th is over 30 mph. Some neighbors want more speed bumps. Others feel that speed bumps unfairly penalize the majority of people who drive the speed limit. Also, because 112th and 116th are collector streets and primary fire response routes, they may not qualify for some traffic calming devices. The Transportation Improvement Committee will explore all the options. If you have strong opinions about this issue, I urge you to come to the meeting on March 30. 

The Kirkland Police Department is very interested in helping with repeat speeding offenders and patterns of frequent speeding.  Call 828-1183 to report the license plate number of a vehicle you observe frequently speeding on your street.  You can also volunteer for the Neighborhood Speed Watch Program. Volunteers are trained in the use of a radar gun and how to record data. The Police Department sends a letter to the registered owner of any vehicle recorded driving at 10 mph over the speed limit. This program has been used to good effect throughout Kirkland. To volunteer for the Speed Watch Program, call Eileen Trentma at 803-1902. 

The City has also put the Highlands in rotation for use of their “speed watch trailers.” These are lighted signs that state the speed limit, and tell you how fast you are going. 

To help increase pedestrian safety, please keep bushes and tree limbs trimmed along the shoulder or sidewalk in front of your house. Do not let garbage cans or debris block the shoulder or sidewalk. Do not park on the shoulder such that pedestrians have to walk out into the street to get around your car. Report cars that block pedestrian walkways. If you see a shoulder in need of repairs, contact the City online at http://ci.kirkland.wa.us/depart/cmo/answer.htm, or call Public Works at 828-1243. They may be able to bring in a load of gravel or make other low cost improvements.

To Yield or Not to Yield, That is The Question 

Imagine you’ve just run up to Totem Lake, and you’re coming back to the Highlands, heading south on 405. As you approach the bottom of the NE 85th westbound exit you see a yield sign. What exactly does this sign mean? If you aren’t merging left onto 85th, but are continuing straight in the right hand turn lane and turning right into the Highlands, do you have to yield? 

Now imagine you’ve just run up to Safeway, and are coming back to the Highlands. As you head west on 85th, you cross under the freeway and get ready to merge right to turn onto 114th. Who has the right of way, you, or the cars on the offramp?

If you’re like me, you’ve found this offramp confusing and nervewracking. I’ve witnessed a lot of honking and glaring. What exactly DOES that yield sign mean?

I asked Sgt. Ursino, of the Kirkland Police Traffic division. He said, “If you are in the offramp lane and are going to turn right onto 114th Avenue NE, you have the right of way. Cars coming off 85th must yield to you and your lane position. They are the ones changing lanes, interrupting your flow.” However, if you are merging left, onto NE 85th,  Sgt. Ursino says “you have to yield to traffic on 85th.” He says it is legal to continue past the yield sign before merging left, but “remember to signal.”

This offramp is also dangerous for pedestrians. My partner, who frequently walks to Safeway, has nearly been mowed down here several times. Drivers are looking left, to see if they can merge, and may not see a pedestrian on their right. So be careful.

What about crossing three lanes of traffic to move from the offramp into the left turn lane for 6th Street South? Sgt. Ursino says that in his opinion this is questionably legal: “Since technically you have to signal 100 feet prior to making a lane change or turn.”  It can also cause backups on the offramp, as cars wait for a chance to cross all three lanes. 

Nevertheless, Sgt. Ursino says, “We have a very low rate of collisions for westbound traffic. People negotiate the yield sign for the most part well.” However, he cautions that there are “a good number of collisions at the intersection for vehicles turning left in front of oncoming traffic.”

I guess the most important rule of the road here is the “golden rule:” try to be nice to the other guy. He may be confused too. 

If you have any questions about traffic rules in Kirkland, you can contact the Kirkland Police Traffic Division at 828-1188. If you have any suggestions about ways to improve the safety, visibility, or traffic flow at the NE 85th offramp, you can contact the City of Kirkland’s WSDOT contact person, Daryl White, at 206-440-4406.

Annual Neighborhood Meeting with City Council March 30

Watch your mailbox for a flyer from the City the week of March 8. It will contain two important things: A card asking you what issues you would like to discuss with the City Council at a special meeting with our neighborhood on March 30; and the first issue of the “Highlands Neighborhood News.” 

The City Council tries to meet with each neighborhood association once a year. This is a fantastic opportunity to share our concerns with the Council members, and hear their responses. Please take the time to fill out the card, and come to the meeting on March 30. It will be held in the Council chambers at City Hall at 7 pm. This meeting is in lieu of our March 18 general meeting.

Upcoming events in the Highlands include a Neighborhood Parks Cleanup Day on March 21, our Third Annual Spring Egg Hunt at Highlands Park on April 10, a spring food drive on April 24, and building a new kiosk at the back entrance to Peter Kirk Elementary on May 8. Check the flyer for more information. 

